Memorandum of Understanding

Department of Economics
College of Liberal Arts
May 2016
This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Economics, the College of Liberal Arts, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  It describes the goals to be achieved, and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals, during the next program review cycle.  Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the biennial report.

The previous MOU for the Department of Economics was signed in February, 2008. Recommendations were focused on assessment of student learning, the need to strengthen the MA program, undergraduate advising needs, and faculty hiring needs. In the years following the MOU, the department established student learning outcomes and implemented a multi-year assessment plan for the undergraduate curriculum, using embedded common questions in multiple-section courses across the program requirements. Results were used to identify new teaching strategies and to implement walk-in tutoring. A new assessment plan was implemented for the MA in 2013-14, resulting in specific changes to the program. The department has significantly strengthened the MA program in areas identified by the last review. Academic advising for undergraduates takes place primarily through the centralized college advising office, but seems to remain an issue in the current program review.
Strengths identified by the program review include: a highly engaged faculty committed to teaching and learning; a strong curriculum; a MA program that has effectively focused on its strengths and has fostered a rigorous graduate culture; and the department’s role in the Regional Economic Forum. Department faculty recently collaborated with Business faculty to develop and offer a new MS in Global Supply Chain Management. 
Some areas for improvement were identified by the review. The number of tenured/tenure-track faculty has contracted over time due to resignations and retirements, while undergraduate enrollments have increased. Six-year graduation rates that fall below the university average were underscored, and the review made note of several low completion rate courses. The review suggested the promotion of internships for undergraduates and master’s students as a high-impact practice that fosters student success. 
It is therefore agreed that:

1. The department will continue to implement its assessments of student learning for all degrees, will continue to use results to make programmatic and pedagogical improvements, will continue to assess the impact of these changes, and will report biennially on assessment.
2. In consultation with the College of Liberal Arts, the department will develop a tenure-track faculty hiring plan to remedy faculty attrition and address areas of instructional need.

3. The department will undertake a systematic study of factors contributing to lack of retention and extended time to degree for undergraduates. In addition, the department will formalize a referral system to services designed to increase graduation rates for students who may be at risk academically.
4. The program will provide a biennial update on progress made towards the actions agreed to in this MOU, to be submitted in conjunction with its biennial assessment report.
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